
1 

 

 
Certified true copy of minutes…………………………………………………………………………………….. 
 
LGB Minutes 21st May 2020 

 

Minutes for the Local Governing Body meeting held on 21st May 2020 at 7pm 

using Zoom 
 

Present: 

 

 

 

Calum Miller (CM), Chair [Foundation] 

Kathryn Campbell (KC) [Foundation] 

Jon Conibear (JC) [Foundation]  

Rob Dallison (RD) [Co-opted]  

Liz Halsey (LH) [Staff], until 7.40pm 

Steve Hayes (SH) [Foundation] 

Huw Morgan (HM) [Headteacher] 

Jonathan Nicholl (JN) [Foundation] 

Matthew Nicholson (MN) [Foundation] 

Sarah Pearson (SP) [Foundation] 

Hannah Penwarden (HP) [Parent] 

Ruth Sibly (RS) [Foundation] 

Helen Watson (HW) [Co-opted] 

In attendance:  Bryony Thomas (BT), Clerk 

Apologies:  Mandy O’Sullivan (MOS) [Parent] 

Confirmation of Quorum ~ Quorum was met 

 

No. ITEM ACTION 

1 Welcome 

CM welcomed everyone and SH opened the meeting with a prayer. The role of 

the newly formed emergency advisory committee (EAC), at the request of 

ODST, in the governance of the school was explained. The intention of this 

committee (made up of CM, SP, MOS, HM, HW and Sara Holland from 

ODST), to make swift decisions during the pandemic and reduce the school’s 

time spent on routine governance, has been slightly amended so that the 

school’s excellent LGB can still have a role in discussions. For example, the 

budget has been approved by the EAC, subject to no objections from the LGB 

this evening. CM expressed his thanks to the governors for their continuing 

engagement and commitment. 

 

2 Apologies for Absence 

Apologies were received and accepted from Mandy O’Sullivan. 

 

3 Declarations of Interest including Related Party Transactions (RPTs) 

There were no new declarations of interest. No RPTs were declared. 

 

4 Review of the RPT register 

There were no RPTs to review. 
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5 Notification of any urgent business 

Reopening of the school after half-term. 

 

6 Approval of the minutes from the previous meeting (held 5th March 

2020)* 

These were approved as an accurate record of the meeting. 

 

7 Matters arising from the Minutes not arising elsewhere:  

7.1 New date for Target Tracker training for governors 

This training session will be rearranged in September. 

 

7.2 Number of holiday requests received by the school in previous years*  

The information had been circulated. 

 

7.3 Parent consultation on SRE provision 

This has been postponed to September, and will incorporate information on 

Project 10 as well as the new framework for SRE. 

 

8 Approval of the budget for 2020-21* 

The budget for 2020-21 had been scrutinised by the FPP committee at the end 

of April and minor amendments made. Compared with other schools, Dr 

South’s is in a strong position, with a budget that balances over 3 years. All 

known variables such as teacher pension contributions have been included as 

best possible. For the coming year, the charges to Bletchingdon for staff from 

Dr South’s will be much more accurate, which has helped the financial 

situation. There are no significant variations from last year’s budget.  

Since March the predicted carry forward has changed as the school has had no 

income from clubs, but still pays the clubs’ staff. However, it is not paying the 

monthly management fee to the school dinner provider. 

Specific staffing contracts were discussed including the planned ending of an 

SEN support TA plus the ending of the art support TA due to uncertainties 

over funding. 

HM was thanked for his excellent work on the budget under such unusual 

circumstances, and FPP governors for their stewarding of resources. 

 

The budget was approved for next year. 

 

9 Update from joint committee with Bletchingdon on shared headship 

CM and SP had met last week with the chair and vice-chair of Bletchingdon. 

At their previous meeting, they had discussed the possible academisation of 

the school, with it joining ODST to ease the roles of HM and Katie Rayner 

(KR), currently wrestling with two management systems. The governing body 

at Bletchingdon had worked hard to explore their options, and had confirmed 

to Dr South’s that they would further explore this route for the school. 

However, they are not yet committed to academisation, or to ODST, and are 

looking at alternative trusts, while recognising that this would not resolve the 

issues for HM or KR. 

Bletchingdon’s governors will continue to finalise their position, and will then 

consult with stakeholders, aiming to have a final decision by October half-

term. If their decision is to join ODST, this would mean aiming to complete 

the process by the end of the 2020-21 academic year. HM confirmed that it is 

frustrating being in limbo, but once the decision has been made in October, it 

will be easier, whatever the decision.  
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Governors questioned whether the possible reopening of schools after half-

term will be different in the two settings. HM confirmed that there were 

different approaches by the LA and ODST, and that juggling between the two 

styles was challenging. However, the decision to open will be made by the 

government so both schools will open or not, as instructed on 28th May. The 

work by HW and Caroline Walker (deputy at Bletchingdon) has been 

outstanding during the pandemic, and both sites have been working well. 

 

Governors discussed the situation, and recognised the prudence of 

Bletchingdon to explore the academisation issue thoroughly. 

10 Update on strategic school plan 

This had been put on hold because of the pandemic, but it is hoped the plan 

can be finalised over the summer.  

 

11 Reports from T&L and FPP subcommittees  

FPP’s last meeting had been mostly discussion of the budget. Other matters 

touched on had changed since that meeting. The committee did discuss the 

asbestos still present in the building, and HM will raise this with ODST. 

T&L had met in early March, and reviewed the progress of early groups. No 

major concerns had been flagged, pre-Covid. No governors have been able to 

visit the school for monitoring purposes because of the pandemic. 

Governors questioned how the school will assess the effect of the interruption 

on pupils’ education and then take them forward. HM is clear that pupils’ 

wellbeing is the crucial factor, and neurotypical pupils will be able to make 

accelerated progress upon return to school, as long as they are well and secure. 

HW is concerned that schools will be required to report on data in September. 

She will therefore ensure that there is a final data drop on 4th July, and teachers 

will use whatever material is in pupils’ books, and also work that has been 

returned from home to assess pupils’ skills on Target Tracker. It is important 

to assess where the pupils are at present to then move forward. 

 

 

 

HM 

12 Safeguarding 

RS, safeguarding governor, had been in contact with HW to discuss 

safeguarding, and her report had been circulated. New guidance had just been 

received, alerting staff to issues to look for on pupils’ return. 

Governors asked if there were any staff whose certificates have run out, but 

this is not the case with the annual update done in September. 

Governors expressed their thanks to HM and HW for all their work on the 

mental wellbeing of pupils, even to the extent of offering ‘respite’ sessions to 

struggling families. The superb work of LH in liaising with vulnerable and 

struggling families was also recognised. 

 

13 Health and Safety update incl staff welfare 

No standard issues to report. HW is completing the monthly governor 

walkabouts, as it is not appropriate for other governors to be on site at present. 

 

14 Governor training on-line  

At the recent FPP meeting, HM had felt most online training was not 

particularly useful. BT to be alert to any courses that may be of benefit. 

SH has booked in to a double session on safeguarding, to renew his certificate. 

 

 

BT 

15 Any other business 

Reopening of the school on 1st June has been proposed by the government, 
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subject to five tests being met. Nursery, Reception, Year 1 and Year 6 have 

been proposed as the first year groups to return in non-statutory guidance. 

ODST has produced a risk assessment that has been completed by HM and 

reviewed by MN and the EAC, and approved by ODST. A letter had gone out 

to parents today explaining the position. 

The school will not be reopening for nursery pupils, some of which have not 

yet started at the school, as the school has been unable to make it work for 

these pupils. However, Reception, Year 1 and Year 6 (plus keyworker pupils) 

will be able to return if the government decides the five tests have been met. 

The decision will be made on 28th May, and the school will have Friday 29th to 

communicate with parents and staff. 

ODST is taking responsibility for the reopening of the school, hence the sign-

off on the risk assessment and plans, so the role of the LGB is simply that of a 

critical friend to the plans.  

Governors asked if staff were happy. First aid was an issue that had needed 

resolving – each ‘bubble’ of pupils will have a first aider. Any individual with 

concerns has been allocated to outdoor learning, and there are a few minor 

issues to resolve, such as staff refreshments. 

Governors questioned when Years 2-5 will return, and flagged that this was a 

pressing issue with parents. The school has had no guidance yet, except that 

the government has stated that all pupils should have a month in school before 

the summer holidays which would mean a return by 17th June. Logistically, 

this is not possible as things currently stand. There may be areas of space 

within the village that could be used such as the church and hall, but there are 

not enough staff for this. Either there will have to be classes of 30 or a rota 

system will be needed. Governors queried about The Jacobs’ Field, and it is 

hoped that this will be used for outdoor learning. 

Governors asked if it is compulsory for pupils to return, which it is not. There 

will be no fines, and home learning will continue to be provided. Schools are 

not statutorily required to supply this to pupils at home, as the curriculum has 

been suspended, but are choosing to do so. Feedback on work submitted from 

home will be slower after reopening because of the increase in teacher 

workload. 

Governors asked if the school had an idea of likely numbers, and these are 

coming in now. 

Governors felt that the letter that had gone out to parents was excellent, but 

recognised the anxiety and stress that families are suffering at the moment. 

Governors therefore have an important role in supporting the school, 

disseminating decisions and trying to counteract the media when it attempts to 

foster conflict between parents and teachers. 

Governors expressed concern over the five tests being used, but it is clear that 

if the government decides they have been met, the school will need to reopen. 

The risk assessment has been completed and governors agreed that the school 

has done everything in its power to ensure the safety of its staff and pupils.  

 Meeting closed at: 8.20pm  

 Dates of next meetings: 

EAC – 10th June at 5pm; LGB – 16th July at 7pm; T&L – 13th July at 

7.30pm; FPP – 18th June at 7.30pm 

 

 


